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Club Meetings are held at 8pm on the first Tuesday of each month 

(except January) at the Girl Guide Hall, Erin Street, Queanbeyan.   
 

Contributions should be submitted by the 15th of the month for the following month's 
issue.  Articles covering events, members‘ experiences, automotive/mechanical items 
or photographs welcomed.  Photos will be returned. The editor reserves the right to 
accept, reject or modify any section of any article that has been submitted for 
publication.  
The opinions and views expressed in the articles published in The Wheel are wholly 
those of the respective authors, and not necessarily those of the Editor, or the 
Committee of the Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive Restorers Club Inc.. 

Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive 
Restorers Club 

PO Box 1420, Queanbeyan  NSW  2620 
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Next Meeting 
Tuesday 4th November 2008 , 7.30 pm at the Girl Guide Hall, Erin St  
Queanbeyan. Note Early Start time  
Please bring a contribution to supper 
 
 

   New Meeting Start time November    
    and December —7.30pm (not 8pm) 

 

After Meeting Speaker for November -The Qbn 
fire brigade will be our ―before meeting‖ entertain-
ment and will be arriving in the Scania Fire tender 
(barring more pressing needs, such as a fire to 
attend to). It will be daylight saving, so if your 
childhood dreams were to be a fireman, then you 
will have the opportunity to climb aboard and see 
what you missed all these years.  
 

November Club meeting will follow the talk by the Fire Brigade 
 
 

Next Events 
4th November Tuesday — Melbourne Cup Day at Boyd‘s Home 1pm 
15th November Saturday—Girl Guide Fete 9am 
15th November Saturday —Queanbeyan Show 8am 
 
 

Magazine 
Please note that the cut off date for the magazine will be the 15th each month. 
Please assist the Editor‘s helpers by lodging items early. 
email maureen.scattergood@cpsau.com.au 

Club Notices 

December Before Meeting Speaker  
Bob Cannon has called in a few favours from his former work  
colleagues and has organized a speaker from 
the Queanbeyan Ambulance Service who is 
going to come fully equipped with one of the 
Ambulances for us to check out. Please note 
Start time of the December meeting will be 
7.30pm, with the meeting to follow the speak-
er. 
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Held 7 October 2008 at Guide Hall Queanbeyan 
 

Meeting Commenced:  8.10 p.m. 
Members Present:  24 Apologies:  13  Visitors:  1 
Minutes of Previous Meeting:  Accepted as issued in the Wheel with apol-
ogies to Mandy McAlister for incorrectly spelling her name.  Moved: Allan 
Boyd Seconded: Garry Hatch.  Carried. 
 

Correspondence In:  Membership Applications from Noel Templeman and 
Hans Hoffman; Membership Renewals from R Rehak (chq $45), G Medway 
($45 cash), N Betts (m/o $45),  M Deeble (chq $50); Service 1 Chequebook 
& 2 Bank Statements as well as Ballot Paper for 2008 Election of 2 Board 
Directors; Receipt for Queanbeyan Swap Meet; Receipt and minutes of Sep-
tember Meeting from the Council of Heritage Motor Clubs;  Flyers for 
Marques in the Park on 23/11/08; Flyer for Shannons Motor Auction in Syd-
ney on 19/10/08;  Brochure for the Australian Motorlife Museum; Invitation to 
Cootamundra Antique Club‘s Wattle Time Historic Vehicle Rally 15 & 
16/08/09. 
 

Emails:  Paul Hogarth re invoice for Internet Connection - $120;  Rosalie 
Krause – thank you for attending Hall Markets; Shermatt USA Direct re 
cheapest Mustangs, etc.; Paul Burke re AGM Minutes of Council of ACT Mo-
tor Clubs; David Moncreiff re Marques in the Park. 
Magazines:  Coota-Hoota, Crank Handle, Eurobodalla, Drive Chatter, Yass. 
 

President’s Report:  Apologies from Ron Scattergood, John Corbett and 
Robert Smith-Saarinen. Congratulated Ron on a fine looking Magazine.  The 
Magazine is only as good as the contributions received. Ron would like to 
feature your cars and photos in every Magazine. 
 

New Members: Applications & payment for membership received from Noel 
& Colleen Templeman and Hans Hoffman – approved by Meeting. 
 

Treasurer’s Report:  Balance at 7/10/08:  $7,053.23  Meeting decided not 
to vote for Board Members of Service 1.  Acceptance of Garry‘s Report 
Moved Garry Hatch, Seconded Ray Malam. 
 

Registrar’s Report:  Quite happy with records and registrations.  Please 
remember that your car‘s registration is not valid unless you are a financial 
member of a club. 
 

Property Officers’ Report:  Ronda & John would like to encourage all 

 

 

 Minutes of Monthly Meeting 
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members to consider club merchandise on display.  Broad brimmed hats 
and T Shirts are on order. 
 

Webmaster’s Report:  Unfortunately Hugh Spencer is unable to continue 
as Webmaster as he does not have access to Broadband at home.  Rich-
ard Marson , with assistance from Lawrie Nock, will liaise with Hugh and 
take on this task.  Jane to check with Paul Hogarth re invoice for $120 for 
Conxion Web Services.   
 

Events Director’s Report:  Allan thanked all the events co-ordinators and 
club members who participated in the Hall Markets; the Bathurst Run; the 
Queanbeyan Swap Meet; the Static Display at Epic for the Canberra Cara-
van Club with apologies to Bob Cannon for not advertising this event in 
the last edition of the Wheel.  These events were well attended and gener-
ated plenty of interest from the public and a number of potential new mem-
bers.  Forthcoming events are the Bathurst 1000 on 12/10;  Capital Pow-
der Coating Demonstration on 19/10 and the Run to the Chinese Embassy 
on 26/10.  Lawrie would like to know how many cars will be coming and 
how many spare seats are available for our guests.   
 

GENERAL BUSINESS: 
Council Delegate’s Report:  Allan reminded members of the Bush Coun-
cil‘s Easter Rally to Dubbo next year – he has 2 registration forms for any-
one interested.  
Vice-President’s Report:  Bob Cannon has gone to considerable effort to 
try and arrange some interesting speakers for our meetings.  Please note 
the earlier starting times : 
7.30 p.m.  4 November – Fire Brigade. 
7.30 p.m.  2 December – Ambulance Service. 
7.30 p.m.  February 09 – Southcare Helicopter Service. 
 

 Birthdays, Special Occasions  -  None owned up to. 
Sympathy extended to Geoff and Jeanette Rudd whose daughter-in-law 
passed away. 
 

Raffle:  2 prizes donated by Allan & Christine Boyd and Hugh Spencer & 
Bev Lang.  Won by Sid McGlynn and Richard Marson.  Raised $49.75. 
 

GUEST SPEAKER:  Canberra Artist Greg Alach brought in some samples 
of his car portraits and pet portraits and gave us an insight into his back-
ground and interests.  Club members get a $30 discount for any car por-
traits.  Contact Jane Nock for Greg‘s details.   
 

Meeting Closed:  9.10 p.m.  followed by supper and a cuppa. 
NEXT MEETING:  7.30 p.m. 4 November.  Hope to see you there! 
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COMING EVENTS IN NOVEMBER 2008 
 
 

MELBOURNE CUP DAY  Tuesday 4 November 

For those retired members or others who may wish to celebrate this special 
racing day – come to the Boyd‘s residence from 1pm for a 1.30pm  
traditional cold chicken/salad and champagne luncheon.  BYO salad or 
dessert and drinks (other than champagne that will be provided by Allan 
and Chris).  Fancy hat competition.  Watch the race at 3pm on TV.  We 
may arrange a sweep, if enough come.  Enquiries:  Chris Hillbrick-Boyd 
6297 6014.  (see invitation in this issue) 
 

GIRL GUIDES FETE ï static display near Questacon  Saturday 15 November 

Meet at the Clubhouse at 9.00am for 9.15 departure to Questacon.  An ar-
ea has been allocated for our vehicles.  Bring your money and grab some 
bargains at the Fete.  Help support the Guides.  BYO morning tea and 
lunch or food is available at the Fete.  More details at the November meet-
ing or contact John Corbett on 6297 7285.   
 

QUEANBEYAN SHOW ï static display  Saturday15 November  

Meet at the Queanbeyan Showground gates at 8.00 to receive your free 

entry ticket from the organizer Bob Cannon.  Set up a static display in our 

allocated area.  The STHARC BBQ trailer and gazebo will be on site.  More 

details at the November meeting or contact Bob Cannon on 6299 1901. 

Enquiries ring Allan Boyd on 6297 6014. 
 
 

COMING EVENTS IN DECEMBER 2008 
 
YOUNG CHERRY FESTIVALðovernight run 6th and 7th December 

Meet at the Guide Hall 8.15am for 8.30am start. Contact Chris Hillbrick 
Boyd for details 6297 6014 
 

STHARC CHRISTMAS PARTY Sunday 14th December 

To be held at Lawrie and Jane Nock‘s home—Vaughan Rd Sutton Meet at 
Guide hall at 9.30 for 9.45 start 

 

Coming Events 
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LADIES DAY OUT  

12 October 2008  
 

Watching cars‖ chasing their own tails‖ around Mt Panorama was 
not so appealing to many of the ladies, so we decided to have our 
own day out.  After meeting up at the Hall and watching the prepa-
ration of the race on TV for a few minutes, we left for Benedict 
House Beading and Café in Queanbeyan.   
 

Benedict House, a former nunnery, is a treasure trove of beads, 
crafts, clothes and ceramics.  There is a shop where you can buy 
almost any type of bead from Florentine glass to simple bean 
beads, all the accessories required to make beading jewellery and 
other jewellery too.  There is a room with wonderful accessories to 
your bead jewellery; hats, bracelets, scarves, dresses etc.   
 

As part of the Vivid Canberra photographic exhibitions, owner Kate 
Sheldon had a delightful exhibit of her photographs of ‗Doors 
around Queanbeyan‖: front doors grand and simple, back doors, fly 
screen doors, doors surrounded by name plates, plants and sculp-
tures, chairs and tables, garage doors, shed doors, broken down 
doors, glass doors, timber doors and combinations of both.   
 

We decided to have a relaxing cuppa in the café, a room with won-
derful warm timber tables and chairs and surrounded with photos 
from a past era.  We had to try the tempting cakes and slices; there 
was a dangerous looking gluten free chocolate slice that Jane and 
Barbara tried and declared was wickedly delicious.  Krystina 
bought a bracelet and Chris was taken with the Victoria &Albert 
museum china collection that just happened to be on sale. 
 

 

Jane had to leave to join the Rolls Club at the National Museum 
and Ronda had disappeared to be part of the cheer support at a 
grandson‘s football presentation, only to find out it was not in the 
morning but in the afternoon.  We headed back to the Clubhouse 
for a BBQ lunch and Ronda caught up with us again there.  After a 
delicious BBQ cooked by the men, and salads etc prepared by us, 
we left in Chris‘ van for the National Museum. 
   
 

The attraction was the art exhibition of ―Utopia. The Genius of Emi-
ly Kame Kngwarreye‖ and we were not disappointed.  Emily Kame 
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Kngwarreye, after a lifetime of body painting, started painting on 
canvas at the age of 80 and produced 3000 artistic works in the 
eight  years until her death at 88.  Emily hardly left her country, 
known as Utopia, in her life yet her work is now world famous and 
she has had major exhibitions in Australia and Japan.  For me her 
work is magical and speaks to the heart. 
 
 

As it was only 3pm we decided there was time to visit Floriade.  On 
our way out of the carpark, we waved to Jane on her way out also.  
Floriade, which celebrated its 21st birthday with a film theme this 
year, was busy as it was the last day;  
 

Barbara needed some Floriade shops retail therapy, so Krys and 
Chris took the opportunity to wander amongst the wonderful flower 
displays all the time catching up on our news.  We met up with Bar-
bara at one of the café tents and enjoyed another cuppa before 
leaving Floriade for another year. 
 

 

Back at the Clubhouse we were in time for a photo shoot in front of 
Max‘ Ford (Ford won the Bathurst 1000 we were informed), then it 
was pack up and home time.   
 

 

Thank you to Ronda Cornwell, Jane Nock, Barbara Malam and 
Krystina McLeish for joining me for this Ladies Day out.   
 
 
 
 

May I encourage all our STHARC ladies to approach me with ideas 
for future tours, runs, get-togethers.  I tend to organise outings that 
suit my interests, but am happy to organise outings that suit your 
taste, interests, passions.   
 

Cheers,    Chris Hillbrick-Boyd 
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The following items are available for sale at our 
monthly meetings.  Please let our property 
officers Ronda & John Cornwell at a meeting 
or on phone 6297 3174 if you would like to buy 
or try on any items.  Summer is fast 
approaching, so you will need to get your 
summer STHARC clothing ordered now. 
All clothing is embroidered with the STHARC 
logo. 

Polo T-shirts $35 

Good sun protection Broad brimmed Hat $18 

Peaked Cap $18 

For your car a Must should be a Metal Badge $27 

Plastic Car Badge $8 

STHARC keyring $11 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates - pair for cars 

$18 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates – single for bikes 

$9 

Polar fleece pullover – adult $42 

Polar fleece vest – adult $32 

Polar fleece pullover – children $32 

Two-in-one jacket (new to our range) $75 

 

  STHARC Items Available 
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A tale of three Alvii  
Chris Forsey 
 
 

Back in April 2008 I purchased a pair of Alvis TD21 coupes.  Both 
cars were advertised in the Canberra Times by the former owner 
who had imported both vehicles from the USA into Australia in 
1998.  He had them in storage and earlier this year came to the 
decision that he was unlikely to commence restoration.  He  
recommissioned both vehicles as running concerns, and  
subsequently they were advertised for sale. 
 

Since purchasing the cars I have discovered that they both have 
interesting histories.  Chassis 26091 is a 1959 model fitted with a 
manual overdrive gearbox and wire wheels.  The first registered 
keeper of UVJ 939 was John Greenly of Titley Court, Hereford-
shire.  A search on the internet suggests that he is a direct  
descendent of William 1 of England and would have been in his 
mid 40‘s when he and his wife purchased the vehicle.   
 

I have managed to establish contact with one of his nephews who 
remembers his uncles car.  John Greenley sold the car in 1965 and 
it went through a series of at least four owners (and a colour 
change from blue to maroon) until 1977 when purchased by  
Michael Cawson of Cambridge.   
 
 

The history file that came with the car records Cawson‘s 11 year  
history of ownership, during which he undertook substantial reno-
vation.  He also shipped the car with him to the USA in 1984 and  
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settled in Arizona where he acquired ‗ALVIS‘ registration plates.   
 

The colour was changed again in 1988 from maroon to silver just pri-
or to its sale in 1988.  Since publishing this article in the Alvis Car 
Club magazine Alvibatics, I have been contacted by an Alvis vehicle 
historian in the USA who has furnished me with a full history of  
owners whilst the car was in the USA.  
 
 

Similarly, my USA contact has been able to fill me in on the otherwise 
patchy history on the second vehicle - chassis 26498 which was  
delivered to Cyril Williams Motors, Wolverhampton on 29 December 
1960 and was first registered in 1961 as 6 COP.   
 

This car was grey (now cream) with red interior and fitted with an au-
tomatic gearbox and disk wheels.  Unfortunately it is missing its origi-
nal UK  registration book and a new UK registration document was 
issued in 1967 listing at least three UK owners.  However, I have now 
made contact with the son of the second owner.  He too  
remembers the car and coincidently will be visiting Australia in 2009 
and hopes to see the car.  The car was exported to the USA in 1986 
and remained unregistered up until 1998 when it was exported to 
Australia.  
 
 

Both cars are currently driveable but will require a fair bit of tidying 
and renovation.  Initially I intend to focus on 26091 (with the wire 
wheels) as I believe this to be the better of the two and I hope to get it 
onto club plates as a rolling restoration.   
 

An interesting postscript to this story is that the USA contact also  
enquired of me as to whether I was related 
to a ‗K R Forsey‘ (who is indeed my  
father).  It seems that his Alvis vehicle  
history dates back to the 1950‘s, including 
one record which showed my father  
owning a 1926 Alvis 12/50 in 1956.  It 
seems that the guy who bought the car 
from dad still owns it some 50 years later. 
 

 
 
PS—the Plural of Alvis is Alvii 
and only 1086 Alvis TD21‘s were made 
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Thank you to all those who attended.  I certainly enjoyed the day and the 
company.  My only regret is that my car did not even start as there were 
no VW‘s, BMW‘s or Vauxhalls in the race! 
 
Roll Call 
John & James Corbett   Ute modern 
Ian & Krystina McLeish   450 Mercedes  
John & Ronda Cornwell  Holden modern 
Ray & Barbara Malam   XJ6 Jaguar 
Angelo Faenza    1976 Fiat ‗170‘ truck 
Richard Marson    Honda CBR 250 modern motorcycle 
Allan Boyd     VW Caravelle & BBQ trailer modern 
Chris Forsey    Jensen Interceptor 
Hugh & Alex Spencer   1948 Ford Prefect 
Chris Hillbrick-Boyd   1971 VW Beetle 1600 Superbug 
―Ringo the Beetle‖ 
Max de Oliver    Ford Falcon modern 

STHARC BATHURST 1000 DAY AND  

LADIES NON -BATHURST TOUR 
by Allan Boyd 
 

As many of our members had commented ―don‘t have a club run on the 
Bathurst 1000 day because we want to watch the race on TV‖, the Events 
Committee decided to have a ‗Bathurst 1000 watch it on TV day‘.   
 

Come 8am I towed the STHARC BBQ trailer to the Clubhouse and set up a 
big TV.  John and James Corbett were the first to arrive, so we lit up the 
BBQ and enjoyed a cooked breaky.  Many others arrived in time to see the 
10.30am start of the race.  Some stayed for the whole day, while others 
came for a visit and stayed for our BYO BBQ lunch.   
 

As arranged Chris Hillbrick-Boyd took the ladies group to Benedict House 
Beading and Café around 10am, returning in time for the BBQ lunch.   
 

Meanwhile Angelo arrived in his Fiat ‗170‘ truck which most of us had not 
seen.  It was taken for a lap of the oval area with Allan Boyd as the passen-
ger.  Also James Corbett had quite a few laps of the oval in dad‘s diesel ute.   
 

After lunch the ladies watched a few laps, but cheerfully departed for the Na-
tional Museum to see the exhibition ―Utopia The genius of Emily Kame 
Kngwarreye‖ and then onto Floriade returning just after the chequered flag 
had fallen (see Chris‘ write up for details).   
 

As a ‗Ford‘ had won the Bathurst 1000, we checked the carpark and found 
that the nearest we had to a ‗Lownes race car‘ was Max de Oliver‘s Falcon, 
so we crowded around and had a photo shoot with the group. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

You are Invited to 
 

MELBOURNE CUP RACE DAY LUNCHEON 

TUESDAY 4 NOVEMBER 2008 
Your Hosts:  Allan and Chris Boyd 

Venue:  17 Stuart Street, Queanbeyan 

Time:  1.00pm for 1.30pm lunch ð Race @ 3pm 

Traditional Chicken and Champagne, salads &dessert 

BYO other drinks, and salad or dessert to share 

Fancy Hat Competition 

RSVP:  Sunday 2 November 2008 

Phone:  6297 6014                           email: al-

lan.chris@bigpond.com 
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Want to read an EPIC story  
Lawrie Nock 
 

It was early October.  Bob Cannon called to advise again that 
along with the Canberra historic vehicles club, we had been  
Invited to attend the Canberra Caravan Club‘s rally which was 
being held at EPIC from 30 September to 6 October.   It seems 
that Bob‘s original advice to the club had been somehow over-
looked and no-one other than Bob remembered the event. 
 

A bit of a surprise but not an insurmountable problem.  Bob called 
several of the Queanbeyan club members and an email was  
circulated to others.  The theory behind email mailing lists is  
excellent and one day I will work out how to do it.  In the interim it 
is still much more workable than telephone calls to 35 members. 
 

That beautiful rain on Friday and Saturday was supposed to  
become showers on Sunday morning and clearing.  The weather 
report I watched on Saturday night indicated rain continuing on 
Sunday and Monday.  Sunday morning held good the threat and I 
would not have minded getting wet if we could have had a bit 
more precipitation.  Even at midday the cloud was hanging 
around ominously and made the choice of open top cruising 
questionable.  
 

On arrival at EPIC we found Joe and Maureen Vavra‘s beautiful 
Austin waiting for us all by itself.  Unfortunately Joe had another 
commitment so we didn‘t see him or Maureen.  By mid Sunday 
afternoon and we had a very creditable 12 cars and one with car-
avan attached.  Soon after we arrived at EPIC the sun graced us 
with its presence and we had a very pleasant climate for our out-
ing.  Although a couple of our members with dual club member-
ships could count as Canberra representatives we are claiming 
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them and therefore we won 12 nil.  Cop that Canberra. 
 

We were made welcome by Waine Summerfield who was one of 
the organisers.  He had to leave his 1924 Buick in the shed after 
it developed drive axle problems.  Several of the vanners have 
longstanding friendships with STHARC members who were there 
and they were able to catch up with one another.  A number of 
the other participants in the rally also came to inspect the cars.  
Daughter-in-law Janet brought granddaughter Lara Jane Nock to 
check out on its maiden run what her mother described as ―the 
pimpmobile‖.  At 7 months she displayed considerable finesse in 
her grip on the wheel of the Corniche.   
 

All in all it was a fairly quiet affair.  It was really very good to be 
able to just sit around and talk with other club members. 
 
Present 
 

1937 Chevrolet Master with caravan Ken and Judy Herne  
1942 Chrysler C34 Windsor   Albert Neuss 
1947 Dodge D25 Deluxe   Bob Cannon  
1952 Austin Sheerline    Joe Vavra 
1954 Morris Minor    Max and Maree de  
        Oliver 
1954 Ford Mainline utility   Graeme Bates 
1955 Holden FJ     John and Ronda   
        Cornwell 
1964 Holden EH      John Thomas 
1964 Holden EH Premier   Brian Thomas 
1966 Bentley Couple    Jane Nock 
1973 Rolls Royce Corniche drophead - Maiden run Lawrie Nock
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STHARC  Mid -West Tour    20 -22 September 2008  

Allan Boyd 

 

Following some preparation during the previous week, including the 
Boyds‘ switching from the BMW to the Vauxhall after hearing what other 
vehicles were going, we woke to a crisp, sunny morning – a good sign 
for the coming day‘s driving.   
 

Just before the 8.00am leave time at the Guides Hall, a phone call from 
Pam Corbett to say that the key to the Pilot‘s fuel cap was missing and 
could not fuel up, and therefore John and James would catch us up lat-
er.  So the Cornwell‘s in their Holden and the Boyds in the Vauxhall set 
off for the Mid-West Tour adventure.   
 

We proceeded out to the Federal Highway to meet up with the 
McLeish‘s in their motorhome, and also Gary and Ros Hatch in the  
Prefect; and on to Goulburn‘s Belmore Park for a short wee stop, then 
Taralga for the scheduled morning tea stop, where we sampled some 
delicious home cooking.  The weather remained sunny but the wind was 
getting up by now.   
 

On through some beaut country, across the Abercrombie River and the 
steep pull out which got most vehicles down to 2nd gear, except of 
course the McLeish‘s turbo Fiat.  Stopping for a regroup at Black 
Springs we discovered the Prefect was missing.  John Cornwell in the 
FJ Holden u-turned, but the Prefect appeared in all its blue glory; the 
Prefect had run out of fuel but Gary was carrying spare.  After this we 
gave Ros a CB radio and proceeded onto Oberon for our lunch stop and 
Museum visit. 
 

Just while we were preparing lunch, John and James Corbett arrived in 
the Ford Pilot, we now had our full complement of five vehicles and ten 
keen travellers.  Across the road from the park was the Oberon Pioneer 
Museum, so we lined the vehicles up on the grass verge and met up 
with our hosts Laurie and Ray and Amy (Laurie‘s mum), who run the 
show.  Ray had lined up some of heritage vehicles:  a Holden, Ford and 
an Army Jeep.   
 

The museum has a huge variety of artifacts, memorabilia, an early  
settler‘s cottage, a blacksmiths shed, another shed of photos, old  
bottles, radios and other items from our past, and about five acres of 
vehicles, logging and farm machinery.  For the ladies there was a sales 
room (this room was Amy‘s domain) of china, keepsakes and craft items 
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– so some time was spent choosing presents for family and friends.  
Our hosts are very knowledgeable about all that is in their care and we 
spent a very informative 2 hours at the Museum site.  A recommended 
stop over for any club visit. 
 

On leaving, after Ray had checked our vehicles, we did a lap of Ober-
on‘s main street, some top up the fuel, and onto Bathurst via O‘Connell.  
The only Bathurst caravan park is the Big 4 at Kelso.  We booked into 
the park. The ―boys‖ relaxed at the BBQ are while Chris took the ladies 
and ‗back-seat driver‘ James for a ―fun drive‖ into Bathurst to buy dinner 
and breakfast supplies.  On return it was the  
ladies turn to relax while the boys cooked and served drinks for the  
ladies.  A great meal of surf and turf was enjoyed by all.  Many a true 
and tall tale was told until lights out just after 9.00pm.  We all felt we 
were back on school camp! 
 

Sunday 7.30am and back to the BBQ area for a cooked breaky, pack up 
and ready to tour the Bathurst sites.  But first we had to get some  
photos with the Gold Panner in front of the caravan park.  Then onto the 
tourist Information Centre/Cobb & Co display.   
 

Mt Panorama was our next destination where we lined up on the gird for 
a photo shoot; the flag drops and we all do two laps of the circuit – very 
restrained of course as it is a 60kph limit.  Next was a visit to the Mt 
Panorama Motor  
Museum which has a 
great display of past 
Bathurst legends  
including a section  
dedicated to Peter Brock.  
There is also a great dis-
play of motorcycles and 
legendary riders such as 
Toombs,  
Carruthers, Hansford and 
Doohan.  This was also 
our morning tea stop. 
 

Back into Bathurst CBD 
and a visit to the Fossil 
Museum that has a great 
collection from all over 
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the world including some from our own inland sea around Coober 
Pedy, Andamooka and Winton areas.  The stones on display left 
some of the women gasping with their size and beauty.   
 

After a relaxing lunch in the Park in the middle of Bathurst, we left 
for Cowra. We passed through Blayney, then branched off into the 
Carcoar Dam to view the windfarm turbines on the hills above the 
dam and camping area.  A few kilometers down the road was the 
historic town of Carcoar where we lined the old vehicles along the 
main street outside the Royal Hotel which was closed for a major 
renovation.  The owner Ross Townsend invited us in to view the 
renovations and have a chat about the history of the pub and the 
town.  Before leaving, we drove around some of the streets to view 
the historic buildings and a local who has a collection of Van-
guards; however we passed him driving one of his Vanguards in 
the opposite direction, so we have an excuse to revisit Carcoar.   
 

Just under an hour of pleasant driving was Cowra, our overnight 
stop.  We booked into the van park by the river at about 5pm.   
Having decided to eat out this night, we all walked around the  
corner to the nearby hotel/restaurant for well earned refreshments 
and dinner.   
 

Monday morning we cooked a bacon and egg breakfast in the 
camp kitchen; it was a team effort to cook, clean and wash up.  
Some then walked to a nearby antique/collectables shop to browse 
or buy; although one item was too big to bring back in the old car 
and is coming by transporter!  the group then split.   
 

The ladies, again crowding into the Vauxhall, went off to the  
Japanese Gardens while the men jumped into the other two old 
cars to visit the Carruthers Machinery Co to look and play with the 
―Big Boys Toys! which were all Case IH, tractors, headers etc.  Ian 
McL‘s son Richard is the Branch Manager and gave us an infor-
mation talk and demonstration of some of the machines – very  
impressive! 
 
By 11.30 we all met up for lunch at the park along the river, but by 

this time a weather change occurred that included showers.  We 

drove in convoy to Boorowra for a ―Fruit Stop‖ as described by 

Krystina McL, then onto Murrumbateman for a ―Tavern Stop‖, 
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except the McLeish‘s – Ian was too 
close to home.  On leaving the Tavern it 
began to rain and just before Sutton we 
had a heavy storm and bad visibility, 
however all four vehicles cruised into 
Queanbeyan without incident at about 
4.45pm.  In all a fantastic trip, with no 
breakdowns.   
 
Roll Call: 
Allan and Chris Boyd   1962 Vauxhall Velox 
John and Ronda Cornwell  1955 FJ Holden 
Ian and Krystina McLeish  Fiat Motorhome 
Ros and Gary Hatch   1956 Ford Prefect 
John and James Corbett  1948 Ford Pilot 
 

 

STHARC Mid West Tour   NEWS AND GOSSIP  
 

The unscheduled W.C. stop at Goulburn took longer than expected 
as the local Fire Brigade had Montague Street blocked off for a  
display.   
 

Like the little red engine, the little blue Prefect, while climbing up the 
steep incline from Abercrombie Gorge must have been saying to 
itself: I think I can, I think I can, I think I can, …I did it, …only to run 
out of petrol a short time later! 
 

At the Oberon Historic Museum, while the ladies were browsing in 
the ―Ladies Sale Room‖ with our host Laurie, the men were  
conniving how to buy and restore the nice old 1932 Fargo truck from 
co-host Ray.   
 

While the boys were quenching their well earned thirst at the Bath-
urst Big4 park, their ladies along with James Corbett all drove off in 
the Vauxhall to purchase BBQ provisions.  James the backseat driv-
er was horrified with Chris‘ ―bunny hopping‖ the Vauxhall to the 
shops (the return trip was much smoother but no less hilarious). 
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A beaut Surf and Turf BBQ meal was enjoyed by all at the Bathurst 
caravan park washed down with adequate lubrication and talk of 
tales grand and true (well maybe stretched a little) until bedtime. 
 

Imagine this, a Vauxhall of ―Armstrong 500‖ fame, a legendary FJ 
Holden, a fiery little Ford Prefect, a fearsome Ford Pilot and a Fiat 
Motorhome all lined up on the grid at Mt Panorama.  All going for a 
hot lap or two around the circuit (but of course none exceeded the 
60kph speed limit, and going considerably slower up the mountain).   
 

While at the historic town of Carcoar it was decided to park all our 
old vehicles along the street outside the 1860 built Hotel for a photo 
shoot and sample a drink.  Photo shoot was ok but the Hotel was 
closed for renovations, however the owner did show us around the 
‗Pub with no beer‘! 
 

 

While in Cowra some visited the ‗Australiana Shop‘ where several 
members bought small items.  However the item Gary Hatch  
selected had to be ordered and delivered to Queanbeyan.     
 

 

James Corbett has not only become interested in old vehicles, but 
can tolerate the old people that go with them as well.   
 
 

Gary Hatch decided to try a new fuel additive in the Prefect by  
accidentally adding a small amount of diesel at a fuel stop.  A little 
black smoke and no more performance. 
 

Amongst all the legendary vehicles at the Mt Panorama Motor  
Museum, Allan Boyd was able to find three classic racing Ariel  
motorcycles.   
 
 

There was no mention in the Bathurst motor museum about Allan 
Boyd who won an unofficial foot race (running bare feet – oh the 
blisters afterwards) around the mountain back in the early 1960‘s.  
 
 

Chris Hillbrick-Boyd made a diabetic friendly fruit loaf for Gary H 
which became known as ―who wants a piece of Gary‘s cake!‖ 
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All member‘s sympathy is extended to Geoff and 
Jeannette Rudd on the tragic passing of their 
daughter-in-law Joanne Rudd. Aged only 30, 
Joanne leaves two beautiful young daughters in 
husband Andrew‘s hands. A heart problem, not diagnosed by 
Doctors caused Joanne‘s passing 
 
Allan and Chris Boyd were busy helping out with the National 
Douglas Motorcycle Rally from 30 Sept to 4 Oct.  The organizers 
Peter Davey and Kath Richards had helped us with backup and 
cooking at the Annual Ariel Rally in March, so we returned the 
favours.  The rally was based at the Carotel Motel & Camping 
complex at Watson.  Douglas Motorcycles are much thinner on the 
ground than Ariels and other British makes, so there were about 25 
entries ranging from 1916 veterans to the early 1950s bikes.  A good 
time was enjoyed by all and Allan and Chris met many like-minded 
people from all over Australia.   
 

Always interesting to come across old newspapers. Scratching 
around recently, Ron came across a Sunday Mirror (a newspaper 
long forgotten that it ever existed) dated 28th March 1971. 
Of interest was an article on how heroin had killed a car. 
Some Mexican lads drove a car from the border to Los Angeles 
where it stopped dead. A check of the fuel system showed heroin, 
which was being carried in rubber balloons in the fuel tank, had 
ruptured. The heroin flowed through and all six cylinders seized. 
 
The same paper also announced the release of the Triumph TR6. 
Priced at $4,657, the writer lamented that ‗only nobs could afford 
one‖. You could pay it off over 42 months for $996 down and $119 
per month. 
 
Suttons of Arnecliffe had a 1954 GMC 3 ton van in good order for 
$700 or an International AA150 (4 tonner) at $1.495.  Ron 
Scattergood and Geoff Rudd would no doubt be happy to snap these 
fine road registered vehicles up at that price today!! 
 

Out and About 
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Also in the drawer, a poster advertising a dance in the Tharwa Hall, Bob 
Morrow‘s Band, with home made supper—all for the princely sum of $2!!  
You‘d agree, things have changed a bit. 
 
On 4-5 October, Allan and Chris Boyd travelled to Junee to help 
celebrate Phil Cummins‘ 60th birthday.  For those STHARC members 
who participated in the Victorian High Country run in April this year, at 
our Junee overnight stay we met Chris Boyd‘s friend Lola Cummins, the 
mayor of Junee, and hubby Phil.   Lola celebrated her birthday on the 
Monday, so there were two sets of candles to blow out.   
 
Our ―Cover Boy of the month" Chris Forsey has been trying to make his 
long suffering old Science Teacher proud of him lately.  Chris‘ propensity 
to experiment and see how things work was recently extended to 
encompass his mobile phone, which despite Chris‘ best efforts, 
apparently still works. Wonder if the science teacher got as much 
attention from Chris as his mobile phone did??? 
 

Chris Forsey‘s Science Experiment 454B - test the durability of your 
mobile phone.  
 

1.  open a tin of paint  
2.  deposit your mobile phone into the tin of paint  
3.  fish the phone out of the paint, and submerge it in a tin of turps  
4.  dismantle the phone (pull out the battery/sim card etc) and dry off the   
turps/paint etc  
5.  switch on the phone and see if the phone still works.  

 

And for the technically minded 
Mr Forsey tried this experiment on Sunday afternoon and can confirm 
that the Samsung still works (although the key pad has warped - 
probably didn't like the turps)  

 

And the colour? blue  ('deep ocean' to be exact.  Its a colourbond brand 
colour) and Chris may now be seen sporting a ―deep ocean blue‖ right 
arm, which was used to ―fish the phone out of the paint tin‖. However, 
Chris however maintains that one might not notice, being of such ―blue 
blood‖. 
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If any STHARC members are interested, the Boyds propose to attend 
the Bombala 6th Biannual Engine Rally ―Working the Past‖ on 8 & 9 
November.  We plan to leave early Saturday morning driving our VW 
camper and camping overnight, as the main day is Saturday with 
some activity on Sunday morning, returning to Queanbeyan on Sun-
day afternoon.  If interested ring Allan and Chris on 6297 6014.  

Following the problems in the financial sector in the US, uncertainty 
has now hit Japan. In the last 7 days the Origami Bank has folded, the 
Sumo Bank has gone belly up and the Bonsai Bank announced plans 
to cut some of its branches.   

Yesterday, it was announced that the Karaoke Bank is up for sale and 
will likely go for a song, while today‘s shares in the Kamikaze Bank 
were suspended after they nose-dived. While Samurai Bank is soldier-
ing on following sharp cuts, the Ninja Bank is reported to have taken a 
hit, but they remain in the black. Furthermore, 500 staff at Karate Bank 
got the chop and analysts report that there is something fishy going on 
at the Sushi Bank where it is feared that staff may get a raw deal. 

 

Chris Forsey is just back from Beechworth where the Victorian Alvis 
Tour is currently camped.  see www.alvisoc.org (this is the UK club 
website) - and go into the JNBC 'blog' of the tour.  There was up to 60 
vehicles participating, including 14 that have been shipped over from 
the UK for the event.  A bit mind blowing (and imagine having too much 
money so that you can just ship your car to an event half way round the 
world!). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 While on the Global Financial Problems, the following terms have  
recently been confirmed 
CEO - Chief Embezzlement Officer 
CFO - Corporate Fraud Officer 
P/E Ratio –The percentage of investors peeing themselves as the  
             market crashes 
Value Investing—the art of buying low and selling even lower 
Bull Market—a random market movement which causes and investor to   
            mistake himself for a financial genius 
Broker—this is what my Broker has made Me 
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MINI MOKES x 3 includes one BMC Moke plus mini minor with reco motor. Build 
one or two good ones and have ezyscrap collect the leftovers. Price—lets talk it 
over Ron Scattergood 62363219 
 

SHEARING PLANT—2 stand with grinder and downtubes. Cooper Motor. Good 
Overall Condition $650 Ron Scattergood  62363219 
 

MERCEDES BENZ 250 Contact Max DeOliver on 02 6297 7763 
 

WANTED Starter Motor for a TEA 20 Ferguson DIESEL tractor. Any 

condition, however, good working order preferred. 

Don Cameron 0439 634 006 
 

MERCEDES 230-6 1969 x South Africa Manual Floor change. Usual rust—great 
donor car $500 Ron Scattergood 62363 219 
 

Austin 1800 Mk11 1969 English Body One Owner. Car purchased new in 

Brighton Vic. White, blue upholstery, good tyres, few stone chips on paint 
122340 miles Vic Reg June 09. Neat tidy Car—Reasonable Offers considered 

Lorraine 0425 282 540 (Yarrawonga) 
 

1940 FORD PREFECT E03A  One of the very rarest of Fords made in 

Australia.  Condition mostly complete but poor.  Front half easy to restore but the 
rear a challenge.  $500.  Contact Hugh Spencer on 02 6236 3336. 

 

TORANA LC 1970 model SL2600. Factory fitted 6 cyl 161, 3 speed Trimatic. 

Minor body work required. Usable interior. 58,000 genine miles. Excellent 
restorer #LC19076A Ron Scattergood 62363219 
 

1938 Hudson Ute all original. Rusted floors and tailgate. Located at Narrabri 

$2,500. Michael Wallace, PO Box 263, Goulburn  2590 

 

1948 AUSTIN A40 in good condition  $6000 ONO including parts.  Contact 

Gordon or Win Reid on 02 6299 6995. 

For Sale  

 

1969 FORD F600 truck.  $12000  Contact Jim 
Kampouris on 02 6299 3046. 

Wheels - 15x8 or wider - HQ or Chev stud pattern. Ph Vince 0402 431 656. 
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Repairs to all makes and models, including LPG vehicles. 
NSW & LPG Rego Inspections 
 
 

33 KENDALL AVE  Ph.:6297 8557       

QUEANBEYAN 2620 Fax:6299 3800 

        Seiffert Automotive  

 
All types of mechanical work done to most 

makes and models of vehicles. 
Authorised Inspection Station NSW & 

ACT. 
 

Albert & Andrew Neuss  
8 Endurance Ave Queanbeyan 

02 6297 6225 

 Capital Diesel Service  
Diesel fuel injection specialist 

 
John and Pam Corbett 

pco04198@bigpond.net.au 
Ph. 6297 7285 

Mob.: 0412 295 177 
  8 Lily Place Queanbeyan 2620 

THANK YOU  

Thank you this month from the editor to Lawrie and Jane Nock, Allan and 
Chris Boyd, Bill Coburn, Ronda and John Cornwell, Rod Lawson Chris 
Forsey, Bob Canon for their contributions to another issue, and to our print-
ing and collating team –John and Rhonda Winnett, Geoff Rudd, Kristyna 
McLeish, Jane Nock and Paul Hogarth for his exceptional expertise at the 

photocopier. 
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